
 
 
 
 
 
 
CLIENT:       Hannah Sayne 
DATES OF EVALUATION:    9/24/02; 11/18/02 
RE-EVALUATION DATES: 5/12/03; 5/24/04 & 

5/28/04 
DATE REPORT INITIATED:     6/7/04 
REPORT FINALIZED:     6/11/04 
 
Hannah Sayne is a 53-year old Caucasian female seen for 
evaluation originally, in her residence on 9/24/02.  At this 
time, an initial intake was accomplished by Julie Kitchen 
and Lori Allison, both of whom are Rehabilitation Counselors 
in my office.  Subsequently, the initial clinical interview 
and history was accomplished by me in Hannah’s home on 
11/18/02.   
 
Periodic telephone contact had been maintained with Hannah 
throughout 2002-2004 either through direct conversations 
with Hannah or by conversations with Bethany, Hannah’s 
sister.  Additional interviews and follow-ups with Hannah 
were accomplished on 5/12/2003 by telephone, and on-site in 
the Nursing Home on 5/24/2004 by Julie Kitchen. On 
5/28/2004, I met with Hannah in the nursing home to complete 
a re-evaluation.   
 
Her attorney referred Hannah for a rehabilitation 
evaluation.  The purpose of this evaluation is to assess the 
extent to which handicapping conditions impede her ability 
to live independently, handle all activities of daily 
living, and assess the disability's impact on her vocational 
status. 
 
Demographic Information: 
 
Client Name:  Hannah Sayne; Social Security #:  xxx-xx-xxxx; 
Address:  Now, Shady Pines; County:  Orange; Closest Metro 
Area:  Orlando; Phone:  xxx-xxx-xxxx Birthdate:  8/29/50; 
Age:  53; Sex:  Female; Race:  Caucasian; Marital Status:  
Single; Birthplace: MI; Citizen:  Yes; Elementary/Secondary 
Education:  Michigan; Employer at time of injury: Plastics, 
Inc.; Position/Grade:  Quality Control; Bilingual:  No; 
Glasses:  Reading; Dominant Hand:  Right; Height:  5’ 5’’; 
Weight (present):  96 lbs.; Weight (pre-injury):  90 lbs.; 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  She now weighs 96 lbs.  Date of 
Onset:  1/1/81. 
 
History:  Hannah indicated the first time she was 
hospitalized for upper respiratory problems and the last day 
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she worked was 5/4/2000.  She had been experiencing 
shortness of breath, loss of strength, fatigue, and a 
generalized loss of stamina for more than six months prior 
to this date.  Hannah:  ‘‘These symptoms were much worse 
than the symptoms I had from the emphysema which I was told 
I had in 1999.’’  Although she was diagnosed with emphysema 
in 1999 her physician stated that the condition of her lungs 
was such that she would have had to have started smoking at 
the age of five to exhibit the severity of damage observed.   
 
Hannah notes she also recalls questioning why so many 
company employees were becoming ill and dying. 
 
Loss of Consciousness or Altered State of Consciousness:  
No. 
Length of Unconsciousness or of Altered State:  N/A. 
Independent Recall:  N/A. 
 
Rehabilitation Program(s) [In/Outpatient Since Injury]: 
Hannah has been hospitalized several times for upper 
respiratory and breathing difficulties.  Her first 
hospitalization occured in May 2000 when she was admitted 
for three days to Orlando Regional Medical Center (ORMC).  
She was then hospitalized in January 2001 at Florida 
Hospital and she remained there for approximately two weeks.  
For a portion of her stay, she was placed on a ventilator 
and was discharged with an order to use Oxygen at home.   
 
In September 2001 Hannah spent three days at ORMC and was 
admitted there again in May 2002.  She was discharged on a 
feeding tube to a nursing home where she was to receive 
physical therapy to help build and strengthen her 
musculature.  However, she was unable to participate in 
therapy due to the discomfort of the feeding tube.  Hannah 
states ‘‘it was too painful.’’  She remained in the nursing 
home for six weeks and she was able to gain 20 pounds; 
having initally been charted at a weight of 75 pounds.   She 
was discharged to home and no physical therapy has been 
attempted since then.  
 
Update 5/12/03:  Hospitalized March 3, 2003 for two to three 
days.  Presented to hospital complaining of shortness of 
breath and pain in thighs.  Reported her Bronchi were 
inflammed and she was administered breathing treatments and 
Oxygen continually.  Relates hospitalization occurred a day 
prior to her deposition and she thinks she was nervous and 
that symptoms were caused by anxiety.  She is not aware of 
an official diagnosis and we do not have records.  She was 
discharged home on regular medications and advised to 
continue with breathing treatments and Oxygen as needed.  No 
new therapy was prescribed.  She underwent an evaluation for 
a Pulmonary Rehabilitation program at Health South 
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Rehabilitation Services. (6/10/03) on referral of 
Pulmonologist, Dr. Haydn. 
 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  Hannah now resides at Shady Pines 
Nursing Home, having been admitted at the end of November 
2003.  She notes she has had several admissions to the 
hospital since then.  She is slightly up in weight 
apparently having gained about six to nine lbs. over her low 
point since I conducted my first evaluation.  She notes she 
had gotten down to 87 lbs. at one point.    
 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  She did receive therapy for a while 
after admission, and indicated she has the option of 
participating, but she does not because she finds it too 
fatiguing.  She does walk around inside the facility, but 
she is unable to go outside in the heat and humidity.  She 
indicated she was not even able to take a shower when she 
lived at her sister’s house because it was a glass enclosed 
shower and the humidity prevented her from breathing. 
 
Prior Medical History:  Hannah had sinus problems as a child 
but did not miss a lot of school due to illness.  She 
denied: 
• Any other injuries or illnesses of significance.   
• Any prior treatment for chronic illnesses.   
• Any prior hospitalizations for surgeries of any kind 

other than history of child birth.   
 
In 1967, at the age of 17, she reported having been admitted 
to the psychiatric unit of Ann Arbor Community Hospital due 
to a ‘‘nervous breakdown’’.  She received psychiatric care, 
counseling, and support. 
 
 

Chief Complaint(s) 
 

Current Disability 
 

Disabling Problems:  (By client/family history and report.  
No physical examination occurred). 
 
Hannah:  ‘‘I have no energy.  When I do something it points 
this out and it makes it this much harder to get back to 
where I was.  Even taking a bath is difficult.  I have to 
turn the Oxygen up just so I have the energy to take a bath.  
My son helps as much as he can, and my brother lives here 
now and he helps.’’ 
 
Hospice support initially began in January or February 2002 
and ended at the time she entered the hospital in May 2002.  
She indicated that in order to receive services, one has to 
sign a ‘‘Do Not Resuscitate’’ statement and patients are 
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instructed to call Hospice, rather than the 911 response 
team, in the event of an emergency.  In May 2002 she was 
having great difficulty breathing and felt she was going to 
die, so she called 911.  She was hospitalized and then 
subsequently dropped from Hospice care.  5/24/04:  Not 
receiving Hospice services any longer. 
 
Hannah reports that she has no pain, but has generalized 
weakness.  She has a large liquid Oxygen system in the house 
from which she fills a small portable unit called a Helio 
System.  The liquid oxygen, which is not powered by 
electricity, also serves as a back-up supply source during a 
power outage.  The canister is refilled once each month by 
Air Supply, Inc. of Orlando.  Hannah uses the Oxygen 
concentrator 24 hours each day, seven days each week unless 
she ventures out from her home to the doctor’s office.  She 
indicates that she rarely leaves, except to go to the 
doctor. 
 
Her tube feeding system was recently removed because it was 
only necessary while in the hospital.  During the night she 
was tube fed due to undernourishment, but was able to 
consume meals by mouth during the day.  Hannah maintained 
the tube at home for awhile, but she was unable to use it 
because it became ‘‘plugged-up.’’ 
 
Hannah:  ‘‘I am in the final stages of emphysema.’’  During 
the 9/24/02 evaluation, Hannah stated that she may be a 
candidate for a lung transplant and was very interested in 
pursuing this opportunity.  She had not yet been evaluated, 
but she and her physician discussed the possibility in 
general terms.  She is required to be smoke free for 6 
months before being eligible for the transplant list.  As of 
11/18/02, Hannah met this criteria.  Another requirement is 
that she must maintain her weight at or above 110 pounds.  
As of 11/18/02 her weight was 95 pounds.  Third, she must 
participate in a physical therapy program.  Hannah’s 
Medicare benefits did not begin until November, so she had 
no funding for a program until that time.  Her pulmonologist 
in Orlando wants her to initiate a pulmonary rehabilitation 
program with Health South Rehabilitation.  At least a 
portion of the cost would be covered under her Medicare 
program.  At the time of the initial evaluation, she had not 
read any literature regarding lung transplantation and was 
not aware of the ramifications of a transplant.  She was 
told by her physician that her life expectancy, given her 
present condition, was not good.  In the year 2000 she was 
told that she had three to five years to live.  She has been 
hospitalized a number of times since then.  Hannah 
recognizes that with each hospitalization, her stays get 
longer, she gets sicker, and it takes her longer to recover. 
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(Subsequently, it has been determined that Hannah is no 
longer a candidate for a lung transplant).   
 
Update 5/12/03:  Any type of exertion wears her out.  She 
reports no pain but generalized weakness; can not breathe.  
Still using 4 liters of Oxygen 24 hours per day.  She rarely 
leaves the house.  Weight is down to 90 pounds.  Smokes (a 
couple of puffs) once in a while.  Last time she smoked was 
last week.  She is trying to save money for a lung 
transplant.  They want her to go to the Mayo Clinic for 
another evaluation for transplant but she does not have the 
funds to do it.  Has dificulty washing hair and taking 
showers due to shortness of breath. 
 
Her brother (‘‘foster brother’’) moved back in with her in 
3/03.  He is single and retired from Ford.  He goes out to 
the YMCA daily but he is mostly home with her.  He helps 
with cooking, cleaning and laundry.  Her sister also helps 
on the weekends.  Her son (20 years old) lives there also 
and helps.  Hannah can not do any household chores and is 
dependent on family members for assistance.   
 
Reports she is very weak and really needs to start 
pulomonary rehabilitation.  She reports she ‘‘can not do 
anything anymore’’. 
 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  Hannah now lives in the nursing 
home.  As far as her energy levels are concerned, she notes 
she is able to do all her self-care in this facility, but 
she must use the Oxygen 24/7.  Hannah notes that if she were 
to try to live in her own apartment, she could handle her 
self-care, but she would need help with daily home 
management, such as cooking, cleaning and other activities 
of daily living.  She indicated the nursing home is 
convenient for her because it is close to her sister’s home 
and that is where her son lives.  She is able to motivate 
her wheelchair out to the parking lot to speak privately to 
her son, but she is unable to do so in the heat of the day; 
only in the evenings.  She and her son have a system worked 
out whereby he brings her a thermos of coffee in the morning 
and then in the evening he exchanges the empty thermos with 
another filled one.    
 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04: ‘‘I can’t do the cooking and the 
cleaning.  I can’t manage a home.  I can’t get up and out of 
a home to go to doctor’s appointments or to shop.  I use to 
be able to do that but I just became too weak.  I can do my 
self-care such as bathing, toileting and dressing.  I can 
feed myself as well.  This is why I am in a nursing home.’’ 
 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  She increases her Oxygen intake 
during activities such as bathing and uses about three to 
four liters each day.  She has an Oxygen Concentrator; an E-
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tank on wheels for going out into the parking lot, or across 
the room; an E-tank is attached to her wheelchair also.  She 
uses a Nebulizer every four hours during the day; uses a 
BiPap on occasion for URI’s.  Since 1/2004 she has only had 
to use the BiPap on one occurrence for four days. 
 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  She is seen by the Physician’s 
Assistant once a month.  She sees Dr. Chi maybe once every 
other month.  She has not been to see her Pulmonologist in a 
very long time; only time she will see a Pulmonologist is 
when she goes to the hospital. 
 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  She indicated she is not a 
candidate for a lung transplant.  Her understanding is that 
she was not physically big enough to qualify, and the fact 
that she did not have family support for the post surgical, 
post transplant care.  Her understanding of her condition 
and status at this point is that she is at the end stages of 
emphysema, COPD.  She was first diagnosed in 1996 she 
thinks.  She first went to her Pulmonologist in 1999 and was 
told she had roughly five years to live.  She indicated that 
each time she goes into the emergency room, she wonders if 
she will come out.  Typically she will go into the emergency 
room for an  upper respiratory infection (URI).  She felt 
she was under so much stress when she was living with her 
‘‘foster’’ brother, and this exacerbated her stress and 
subsequently, her breathing ability. 
 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  She has extreme anxiety.  The 
current nurse manager, Danielle, indicated Hannah has fears 
and this causes anxiety.  Hannah voiced her concern that she 
has significant anxiety.  She relates much of this anxiety 
and panic to her fear of ‘‘stopping breathing’’.  She 
indicated ‘‘when it was time for me to get my Xanax, I would 
start to feel panicky; but once I took the Xanax, I felt 
better’’.  Her medications have been changed and she does 
not have the panic any longer.  She does have significant 
anxiety, however, regarding if she will have enough Oxygen 
to use if she is going out or exercising, or leaving the 
facility.  She notes: ‘‘I check those gauges very closely’’.  
 
Anticipated Treatments:  ‘‘A lung transplant is the only 
thing that can save me.’’   
 
Update 12/16/02: Hannah met with representatives from Mayo 
Clinic and reports that the experience was ‘‘overwhelming’’ 
and that she is ‘‘very discouraged.’’  In order to be 
considered for a transplant, there are a number of tests 
needed: (full physical exam, regular PT sessions, 3-day 
outpatient assessment). Hannah is unable to afford this 
regime.  After surgery, she would be required to stay there 
for 30-60 days and return twice per month for follow-up.  
She states that she cannot afford her medications now, let 
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alone incur the additional expense of these preparatory 
activities.  
 
Update 5/12/03:  No change in above. 
 
 

Psychosocial Issues 
 
Patient:  ‘‘I’m handling it okay.  I just do it.  I just 
wake up every day and think that I made it another day.  It 
is very hard.’’  She had not been involved in any mental 
health counseling until seeing a nurse practitioner at 
Counseling Associates in October 2002.  Hannah requested 
antidepressants from her pulmonary physician, but he 
suggested she first complete a psychiatric evaluation.  The 
nurse practitioner did place her on Prozac, but she has not 
felt much impact.  In addition to depression she reports 
experiencing tension, nervousness, and isolation.   
 
Update 5/12/03:  Hannah did see counselor at Counseling 
Associates and discussed her situation.  She sees a nurse 
pratitioner every three months.  Her anti-depressant 
medication was changed to Lexapro 10 mg; Remeron, for sleep 
was increased to 45 mg.   
 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  She did speak to a counselor 
(visiting psychologist) on several occasions.  She feels 
that she is doing well emotionally.  She is now on 
Wellbutrin and off Prozac.  She is also off Xanax.  (See 
medication list). 
 
Family, Emotional Impact on Spouse/Children:  Her son, who 
lives in the home, seems to have adjusted well because he is 
used to her illness. 
 
 

Physical Limitations 
 

Loss of Tactile Sensation:  None. 
Update 5/12/03:  Same 
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  No changes.  All Physical 
limitations remain the same. 
 
Reach:  Normal range of motion in the upper extremities, but 
her main restriction is from the energy it takes to perform 
such an activity. 
Update 5/12/03:  Same 
 
Lift:  She has the strength to pick up a gallon of milk, and 
feels she might be able to carry the gallon to the dining 
room table (about 15’ maximum), but the energy requirements 
to do this would be extreme.  She typically has her son buy 
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gallons of milk and then the family fills a small pint-sized 
container for her to use. 
Update 5/12/03:   Same 
 
Prehensile/Grip:  Grip strength is strong in both hands, but 
certainly not as strong as she was preonset. 
Update 5/12/03:  Same 
 
Sitting:  She has no restrictions in sitting. 
Update 5/12/03:  Same 
 
Standing:  She feels she could stand if she has her air with 
her and a cart to lean on.  She would have great difficulty 
getting from the store to the car.  If she goes to the 
store, someone pulls the car to the curb to pick her up.  
She does have a handicapped parking sticker.  
Update 5/12/03:  Quit going to grocery store, too 
exhausting.   
 
Walking/Gait:  Very limited in the amount of walking she can 
do.  She is very cautious and slow when walking. 
Update 5/12/03:  Does very little to no walking.   
Update 5/24/04-5/28/04:  Still minimal.  Walks behind her 
wheelchair down to PT and back from her room.  She tends to 
remain socially isolated.   
 
Bend/Twist:  She can bend and twist, but not repetitively. 
Update 5/12/03:  Same 
 
 
Kneel:  She can do this, but not repetitively and would have 
to have help getting back up. 
Update 5/12/03:  Same 
 
Stoop/Squat:  She can do this, but not repetitively. 
Update 5/12/03:  Same 
  
Climb:  She avoids stairs at all times. 
Update 5/12/03:  Same 
 
Balance:  Good balance generally, but she does have some 
difficulties on rough terrain, especially since she has to 
carry her oxygen. 
Update 5/12/03:  Same 
 
Breathing:  See ‘‘Chief Complaints.’’ 
 
Headaches:  Infrequently.  
Update 5/12/03:  Has been having increase in headaches since 
dosage of Remeron increased.  Will be speaking to doctor 
about that at next appointment on 6/5/03.  
Update 5/24/04:  No more headaches; still on the Remeron.   
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Update 5/28/04:  Still on Remeron but only occasional 
headaches.   
 
Vision:  She needs a new prescription. 
Update 5/12/03:  Did not get new prescription.  Uses glasses 
only to read.   
Update 5/28/04:  Same 
 
Hearing:  Intact. 
 
Driving:  She does drive on occasion.  
Update 5/12/03:  Not driving anymore; too exhausting.  Does 
not like to leave home unless she has to.  Brother drives 
her to doctor appointments.  She can drive if necessary.  
 
Physical Stamina (average daily need for rest or reclining):  
Very reduced.  She sleeps about 10 hours each night then 
rests off and on during the day. 
Update 5/12/03:  Sleeps 8-10 hours per night and takes 
occasional naps during the day for 45 minutes to 1 hour.   
Update 5-28-04:  Same 
 
 

Environmental Influences 
 

Problems on exposure to: 
 
Air Conditioning:  No. 
 
Heat:  Yes, very much reduced tolerance.   
5/12/03:  Same 
5/24/04:  Cannot tolerate. 
 
Cold:  No  
5/24/04:  No 
 
Wet/Humid:  Yes.  
5/24/04:  Cannot tolerate. 
 
Sudden Changes:  Yes, if there is heat and humidity she has 
difficulty breathing. 
5/12/03:  Same 
 
Fumes:  Yes, she can not be around aerosol or spray 
containers, cleaning fluids, or strong odors. 
 
Noise:  No. 
 
Stress:  ‘‘I get short at times; a little agitated and 
aggravated at times.’’   
5/12/03:  Same 
 
Other:  5/24/04:  All  above remain the same unless 
otherwise noted. 
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Present Medical Treatment 
 
Doctors  Specialty  Phone  Fax  Frequency 
 Last Seen 
Dr. Drew 
Haydn 

Pulmonary   / 2 months 9/4/02 

5/12/03 Continues to see every 2-3 months.   5/24/04:  Not seeing any 
longer. 
 
Dr. 
Jennifer 
Moldin 

Primary MD     

She does not treat Hannah for any of the pulmonary issues.  5/24/04:  
Not seeing this physician any longer. 
 
Dr. Chi 
5/24/04:   

     

GP at the facility.   She sees him once every two months or so.  Sees 
his P.A., Amanda, more often. 
  
Additional Therapies/Notes: 
Update 5/12/03:  Goes to Counseling Associates every three 
months.  Sees only nurse practitioner, whose name is Y. 
Ratcliff.  She prescribes and refills anti-depressant and 
sleep medication.  
 
Update 5/24/04:  Amanda is the name of the Physician’s 
assistant. 
 
Medication Strength Frequency Tablets 

Day 
Purpose Rx By: 

Welbutrin 150 mg 60/month 2 Anti-
Depressant 

Haydn 

Remeron 30 mg 30/month 1 Sleep Haydn  
Combivent 
Yes, 
5/28/04 
 

8.3 grams 2 puffs 4 X / 
day 

Breathing Haydn 

Serevent 
Yes, 
5/28/04 
 

13 grams 2 puffs 2/day Breathing Haydn 

Flovent 
YES 

220 mg. 2 puffs 2/day Breathing Haydn  

Albuterol 
Yes, 
5/28/04 

17 gm 1 puff 4/day Breathing  Haydn 

 
Additional Medications/Notes:  Prozac 20mg once per day for 
depression   added to list of medications 30 per month.  All 
the medications are listed on a monthly refill. 
• Duo Neb, with the nebulizer.  Nebulizer is generally not 

used unless she is very sick.  3 ml.  Since she has  been 
home from the hospital, she has only used it during the 2 
week period after she returned home.  She indicated 
Combivent is the same thing as the DuoNeb. 



  Hannah Sayne- Rpt. 11 

 
Update 5/12/03: On Lexpro, 10 mg, 1/day; Anti-depressant, 
Remeron increased to 45 mg, Flovent same as Serevent, same 
as Combivent 2 puffs as needed (Averages 6-8 puffs per day). 
 
Had to use nebulizer for few days upon discharge from 
hospital in March 2003. 
 
Update 5/24/04:  She takes  Atrovent Inhal Sol 2% with vial 
of Xopenex via nebulizer with Atrovent, Xopenex; Tylenol; 
Advair 1 puff twice/day, CalCarb 600 tablet, over-the-
counter, 1 tab twice per day; Klonopin 0.5 mg 3X/day for 
anxiety; Combivent 2 puffs 4X/day; Flovent 2 puffs, twice 
per day; Remeron 45 mg 1/day, Singulair 10 mg tab 1/day; 
Wellbutrin 150 mg 1 tab 2X/day; and Senokot, 1/day.  
 
Over-the-Counter Medication(s):  Update 5/12/03:  Takes non-
aspirin occasionally for headaches.   
 
Update 5/24/04:  Tylenol and CalCarb. 
 
Drugstore and  Phone Number:  Walgreens  407 649-7859 
 
Assistive Devices:  Oxygen tubing - Replaced every 6 months.  
The nasal cannula is replaced every two months. Liquid 
Oxygen Helios Reservoir- refilled once a month.   
 
• Oxygen Concentrator 24/7,  4 liters per day. 
• Shower bench 
• Back scrubber 
 
Update 5/12/03:  Does not have any new equipment. 
 
Update 5/24/04:  Tubing is replaced weekly.  Nasal cannula 
is replaced weekly as well as all the other replenishable 
supplies she uses. 
 
Update 5/24/04:  No longer has the Helios.  She does not 
know who supplies the tubing or the Oxygen equipment.  (Air 
Gas is the name on the tanks).  She needs a host of 
equipment for ADLs which will preserve energy, including an 
electric scooter. 
 
 

Medical Summary 
 
HANNAH SAYNE 
D.O.B.:  8/29/50 
D.O.I.:  1/1/81 
DATE OF MEDICAL SUMMARY: 5/25/02 
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Hannah Sayne is a 51-year old (at the time of the initial 
Medical Summary), Caucasian female who began experiencing 
respiratory problems, including shortness of breath, 
bronchitis, and COPD (chronic obstructive pulmonary disease)  
after working for a number of years in a plastics factory.  
She has been diagnosed with end stage emphysema. 
 
BECKER, JAMES M.D.:  9/10/96 - 11/1/00 
 
Becker, James, M.D.:  9/10/96 
Hannah showed physical signs of depression, difficulty with 
staying asleep, weight loss, decreased appetite.  She 
continued to smoke a great deal.  Diagnoses:  Depression, 
COPD.  Resume Prozac.   
 
Becker, James, M.D.:  2/20/98 
Shortness of breath with exertion or ambulation.  Weight:  
89 pounds.  Diagnoses:  Tobacco abuse, depression, 
exacerbation of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease, 
Seborrheic Keratosis with variegation, weight loss.  
Estimated lung age 122 years.  Lab work ordered. 
 
Becker, James M.D.:  1/8/99 
Bronchitis, COPD, continued weight loss. 
 
Becker, James M.D.:  1/26/99 
Depressive disorder not improved.  Severe COPD.  Smoking 
cessation therapy.  Severe dyspepsia, weight loss, vomiting.  
Upper GI and labs ordered.   
 
Becker, James M.D.:  8/11/99 
Hannah smoked approximately 1/2 pack of cigarettes per day.  
Worsening situational depression, stress and insomnia, 
severe emphysema, malnutrition. 
 
Becker, James M.D.:  10/22/99 
Severe COPD. 
 
Becker, James M.D.:  12/6/99 
COPD exacerbation.  No work for the next few days, no 
exertion.  Home oxygen ordered.   
 
Becker, James M.D.:  12/9/99 
Bronchitis follow-up.  Oxygen use when laying down or taking 
naps.   
 
Becker, James M.D.:  5/12/00 
Acute exacerbation of COPD probably with bronchitis.  Sputum 
was purulent.  Hannah continued to smoke despite the 
knowledge that she has end stage emphysema.  Dr. Riley had 
prescribed Wellbutrin.  Hannah was to be excused from work 
until she was evaluated by Dr. Riley.  She could barely do 
any activity without becoming short of breath.  Follow-up 
one month after pulmonary consult. 
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Becker, James M.D.:  11/1/00 
End stage emphysema.  Recommended increased caloric intake, 
multi-vitamin, and calcium 1500 mg with vitamin D400IU.  
Continue Remeron 15mg at Hs. Celexa 20 mg qd.  Combivent, 4 
puffs tid, Flovent 110, 2 puffs twice daily after Serevent 
MDI, 2 puffs, twice daily.  FemHRT added.  Hannah would be 
applying for disability as well as Medicaid.   
 
RAFFERTY, TIMOTHY M.D. (RADIOLOGY):  2/20/98; 1/8/99; 
12/6/99 
 
Rafferty, Timothy, M.D.:  2/20/98 
Chest x-ray showed chronic abnormalities include emphysema, 
scarring in the left upper lung and an ‘‘S’’ shaped 
scoliosis of the lower thoracic and lumbar spine.  No 
significant change since last 1/8/96 image. 
 
Rafferty, Timothy, M.D.:  1/8/99 
Chest x-ray showed severe emphysema.  Focal opacity in the 
left upper lobe.  No significant change when compared with 
1/96 image.   
 
Rafferty, Timothy, M.D.:  12/6/99 
Chest x-ray showed severe emphysema.  Probable pulmonary 
hypertension.  There was scarring in the upper left thorax.  
No acute disease or significant change found. 
 
FLORIDA HOSPITAL  2/10/99; 2/19/99 
 
Florida Hospital:  2/10/99 
Normal upper gastrointestinal series. (History of dyspepsia 
and weight loss) 
 
RIELY, FRANKLIN M.D.:  1/5/00 
 
Riley, Franklin M.D.:  1/5/00 
Evaluation of shortness of breath and cough.  Hannah 
reported that she had been feeling short of breath with 
exertion for the past three to four years.  Shortness of 
breath had increased over the past few days.  She used 
oxygen at home. She had an approximate 40 pack per year 
history of smoking.  She reported currently smoking less 
than a pack a day. 
Chest x-ray showed some degree of hyperinflation.  There 
were increased interstitial markings and there appeared to 
be some bibasilar interstitial infiltrates, more prominent 
over the left side.   
 
Impression:   
• Severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease 
• Rule out bilateral interstitial lung disease. 
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CT scan of the chest and alpha-1 antitrypsin levels were 
ordered.  Continue Serevent, two puffs, b.i.d., Increase 
Combivent to four puffs, three times daily, Albuterol, two 
puffs as needed in between Combivent.  Begin Theo-Dur 200 
mg, b.i.d.  Return for follow-up in three weeks to begin 
steroids.   
 
TOLFE, ORSON M.D.:  1/27/00 
 
Tolfe, Orson, M.D.:  1/27/00 
Echocardiogram with Doppler evaluation.  Doppler evaluation 
demonstrated mild aortic regurgitation with no stenosis.  
Mitral inflow could not be evaluated.  Conclusion:  Poor 
acoustic window because of cold, distal septum and apical 
akinesis but overall normal EF of 50%.  Mild aortic 
regurgitation with aortic stenosis. 
 
Records Reviewed:  
 
Becker, James, M.D.:  9/10/96-11/1/00 
Florida Hospital:  2/10/99; 2/19/99 
Tolfe, Orson, M.D.:  1/27/00 
Riley, Franklin, M.D.:  1/5/00 
Rafferty Timothy, M.D. (Radiology):  2/20/98; 1/2/99; 
12/6/99 
 
ADDENDUM: 5/18/03 
 
PLAINTIFF ANSWERS TO INTERROGATORIES:  10/22/02 
Hannah indicated that she required continuous oxygen 24 
hours daily, emphysema, no energy and suffered a respiratory 
arrest. 
 
Record Reviewed: 
 
Plaintiff Answers to Interrogatories:  10/22/02 
 
 
ADDENDUM:  5/19/03 
 
DEPOSITION OF HANNAH SAYNE:  4/16/03 
 
Deposition took place at her residence as she is on oxygen 
24/7, has no energy and any activity takes her breath away 
(Pg. 5).  She quit Plastics, Inc. in 5/00 (Pg. 8).  When 
working at the plant she coughed a lot, everybody did in the 
plant (Pg. 15).  She left Plastics, Inc. because she could 
not breathe anymore (Pg. 17).  She smoked one pack of 
cigarettes per day.  She has been diagnosed with emphysema 
(Pg. 19).  She began using an inhaler in the Fall of 2000 
(Pg. 22).  After leaving work, her health gradually got 
worse and worse and she started losing weight.  She got to 
the point where she gave up and she had hospice coming in.  
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She signed a DNR (Pg. 23) and she prepared to die.  She 
weighed 75 pounds.  There was discussion of a lung 
transplant.  She was hospitalized again with a new doctor 
who told her she could not give up (Pg. 24).  She now wants 
to live (Pg. 26). 
 
She spends 24/7 on her sofa.  She is not able to care for 
herself.  Her foster brother helps with meals, paying rent.  
Her sister also helps with meals, shopping, etc (Pg. 27).  
She uses a nebulizer every eight hours (Pg. 29), sometimes 
more.  She has liquid oxygen for her portable machine (Pg. 
31).  She has been advised by Dr. Haydn she is in the end 
stage of her disease and that if there is an occurrence 
where she stops breathing, they might not be able to revive 
her (Pg. 32).  Dr. Haydn thinks there is a chance she can 
get a lung transplant and she has been to Mayo Clinic and 
had an interview with the transplant doctor (Pg. 33).   
 
Limitations include walking only about 25 feet.  She has had 
five emergencies with breathing (Pg. 34).  She describes the 
episodes as terror, she can not get anything in or out and 
it is like being smothered (Pg. 35).  She does not normally 
leave the house except for doctor’s visits.  With regard to 
the lung transplant, she has to be smoke-free for six 
months, which she has been (Pg. 36).  If the lung transplant 
does not occur, she does not have a future (Pg. 37). 
 
She last had a cigarette in May of last year (Pg. 60).  She 
saw Dr. Blanford, a transplant surgeon at the Mayo Clinic 
(Pg. 64).  She began getting sick in the fall of 1999 (Pg. 
117).   Doctors have not told her she has emphysema from 
smoking (Pg. 136).  She has seen Dr. Riley and Dr. Haydn for 
breathing difficulties over the last two years (Pg. 139).  
According to Dr. Becker/Moldin medical records, Hannah began 
having shortness of breath in approximately 8/97.  She 
reported shortness of breath when ambulating (Pg. 145).  
Dr.’s Moldin & Becker were treating her for tobacco abuse, 
depression, exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary 
disease, seborrheic keratosis with variegation and weight 
loss (Pg. 146).   
 
Depositions Reviewed: 
 
Sayne, Hannah:  4/16/03 
 
 
ADDENDUM:  7/1/03 
 
DEPOSITION OF HANNAH SAYNE:  6/3/03 (Volume I)) 
Since last deposition, she feels slightly weaker and shorter 
of breath with exertion.  There had been no changes in her 
diagnosis since last deposition and no change with respect 
to the status of her efforts to obtain a lung transplant 
(Pg. 224).   She began having breathing problems in 
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1995/1996.  She noticed it most when chasing after her son 
and going up a flight of stairs (Pg. 243).  When she began 
coughing it was in the morning when she first got up (Pg. 
244).  Sometimes in the morning, the cough would be 
productive but during the remainder of the day, it was dry.  
She attributed her cough to smoking at first and did not 
present to a physician (Pg. 245).  In February of 2002, when 
hospitalized, she had cut down on smoking (Pg. 247).  
 
She started feeling really sick in 1999 where it was 
affecting her ability to work (Pg. 252).  She began 
receiving disability in 12/99.  She receives $1,088/month 
(Pg. 274).   
 
According to cost sheet for lung transplant, it will cost 
$246,000 and annual follow up charges are $18,400 (Pg. 298).  
Medicare would pay for a portion of it and she would have to 
find additional funding through other agencies.  She is 
looking into applying for Medicare.  When asked about what 
she sees for her future, she replied ‘‘I’m in the end stages 
of emphysema and without a transplant, I don’t have a 
future’’ (Pg. 299).  She is getting gradually worse.  It is 
harder to breathe, any type of exertion takes everything out 
of her and she burns calories from breathing, so that is why 
she can not gain weight.  It is a tough little seat to be in 
(Pg. 300). 
 
Depositions Reviewed: 
 
Sayne, Hannah:  6/3/03 
 
 
ADDENUDM:  11/24/03 
 
CONTINUATION DEPOSITION OF ANNETTE RONEY, M.D.:  9/19/03  
She thinks Hannah Sayne most likely has emphysema (Pg. 201).  
It was not possible for her to determine the extent her 
asthma and chronic bronchitis attributed to COPD, or she had 
two separate but related processes going on (Pg. 202).  She 
thinks her cigarette smoking contributed to her COPD.  She 
does not know if it caused it, it may have.  She may have an 
alpha one antitrypsin deficiency and Dr. Roney recommended 
she have a antitrypsin level done.  She is pretty young to 
have that degree of lung disease.  She asked her about 
family history of lung disease, which sometimes gives you a 
clue about alpha one antitrypsin deficiency.  She needs a 
little more information before she can answer that question 
(Pg. 203).  If she does not have that deficiency, it would 
mean that was not a contributing factor in the development 
of her lung disease (Pg. 204).  She was not prepared at 
deposition to render an opinion that Hannah’s emphysema was 
causally related to her work at Plastics, Inc. (Pg. 206).  
She has not been given any records by counsel indicating 
Hannah suffered from end-stage emphysema but at time of 
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examination, she had a rather impaired obstructive defect 
(Pg. 208). 
 
CONTINUATION DEPOSITION OFANNETTE RONEY, M.D.:  9/20/03 
She reached a diagnosis of asthma and COPD for Hannah Sayne.  
She does not know if it is emphysema or not and she can not 
with reasonable medical certainty say that it was causally 
related to exposure at Plastics, Inc. (Pg. 541). 
 
Depositions Reviewed: 
 
Roney, Annette M.D.:  9/18/03; 9/19/03; 9/20/03 
 
 
ADDENDUM:  3/14/04 
 
DRS. BECKER AND MOLDIN:  1/8/96; 5/23/03 
 
Drs. Becker and Moldin:  1/8/96 
New patient evaluation.  She had a cold and cough and was 
coughing up green sputum.  She smoked 1 pack of cigarettes 
per day and wanted to quit.   She reported past history of 
genital warts that she was told were cancer.  She had the 
warts burned off but needed referral to new gynecologist due 
to change in insurance.  After the surgery, she was 
depressed and was prescribed Prozac, which helped.  Her 
primary care physician passed away and she had not taken 
Prozac for the past couple months.  She had turmoil in her 
life and wanted to restart the Prozac but she was not having 
trouble sleeping.   
 
Hannah was diagnosed with bronchitis, smoking cessation and 
mild depression.  Ceftin and prescription for patch issued.  
She was advised to stop smoking before starting patch.  
Prozac was refilled.  A referral to a gynecologist was 
issued.  Her chest x-ray revealed some flattening of the 
diaphragm and a touch of beginning emphysema probably and a 
little tinting in the diaphragm.  
 
Drs. Becker and Moldin:  5/23/03 
Presented for comprehensive physical examination and PAP 
smear.  She was last seen in 11/00.   Record states she 
worked for chemical company and was in class action suit 
against company.  She worked there 20 years ago making 
bottles and never wore ventilation mask or protective gear.  
Hannah advised her lawyer’s nurse would be calling examiner.  
Examiner advised that he would not be able to sort out which 
was respiratory from her COPD.  He was inclined to think it 
was cigarette smoking then exacerbated by chemical exposure.  
Diagnosis:  
• Severe COPD with 24-hour oxygen requirement  
• Depression, which was followed by Counseling Associates  
• Glucosuria  
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• Moderate bilirubin in urine   
 
CARR, ANTHONY M.D.:  1/8/96 
Chest x-ray revealed chronic obstructive pulmonary disease 
without active infiltrate. 
 
ADVANCED IMAGES INC:  1/18/00 -- 10/18/01 
 
Advanced Images Inc.:  1/18/00 
CT of the chest revealed emphysematous changes, evidence of 
nodule formation within scarring in bilateral upper lobes 
and excessive increased attenuation of the liver concerning 
a possible hemochromatosis. 
 
Advanced Images Inc.:  3/1/00; 7/13/00 
CT of the chest revealed no interval change from 1/18/00 
study. 
 
Advanced Images Inc.:  3/1/01 
CT of the chest revealed interval development of a 5mm right 
middle lobe nodule, non-calcified.  It was either a new 
development or had been volume averaged out in the past. 
 
Advanced Images Inc.:  10/18/01 
CT of the chest revealed interval development of subtle 
infiltrates and/or scarring involving the right upper and 
right lower lobes not seen previously.  No other interval 
changes seen. 
 
RILEY, FRANKLIN M.D/HAYDN, DREW M.D.:  2/7/00 -- 8/5/03 
 
Riley, Franklin M.D.:  2/7/00 
Complained of shortness of breath and cough.  Diagnosis:  
(1) Severe COPD  (2) Bilar left lower lobe nodules/lesion.  
Advised to stop smoking. 
 
Riley, Franklin M.D.:  4/13/00  
Shortness of breath stable.  Still smoking.  Asked to stop 
Wellbutrin and change anti-depressants.  CT of the chest 
revealed unchanged lung nodules.   
 
Riley, Franklin M.D.:  5/24/00 
Had severe exacerbation of COPD and ended up in ER at ORMC 
for 3 days.  She was stable now and back to baseline.  The 
episode scared her enough to quit smoking.   
 
Riley, Franklin M.D.: 6/15/00 
Pulmonary function tests were consistent with severe 
obstructive disease and marked air trapping.  Severely 
decreased diffusion capacity noted.  Pattern was consistent 
with severe COPD. Shortness of breath unchanged.  Still 
smoking. 
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Riley, Franklin M.D.:  8/25/00 
Reported shortness of breath with moderate activity.  Cough 
was minimal.  She was smoking 3-7 cigarettes per day.  CT 
revealed severe emphysema. 
 
Riley, Franklin M.D.:  9/17/00 
Hannah called to report progressive shortness of breath over 
last several days.  Despite medication regimen, she had been 
very dyspneic even with minimal exertion.  Prescription for 
Prednisone called in.  If symptoms progressed, she was 
advised to present to ER at ORMC.  
 
Riley, Franklin M.D.:  9/18/00 
Very short of breath and tachycardic with moderate exertion 
X 2 months.  Advised to use nebulizer every 4-6 hours and 
oxygen. 
 
Riley, Franklin M.D.:  6/15/01 
Shortness of breath worsened.  She felt she needed oxygen 
most of the time and when she was doing any kind of 
activity.  Cough was mild but persistent.  She continued to 
lose weight and her appetite was diminished. 
 
Chest x-ray had marked hyperinflation and markedly increased 
lucency but no infiltrates.  Pulmonary function tests were 
compared to those of 6/00.  Forced vital capacity decreased 
as did forced expiratory ventilation (FEV).  Impression:  
(1) Severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease with 
worsening lung functions.  She continued to smoke less than 
a pack a day.  (2)  Cachectic secondary to COPD.   
 
Advised to quit smoking.  It was worrisome that she lost 
approximately 60% of her FEV 1 in diffusion capacity in one 
year.  Encouraged to  increase her intake.  She would 
eventually probably need long term supplementation.   
 
Riley, Franklin M.D.:  11/13/01 
SOB on exertion was stable.  Appetite was not good.  CT of 
the chest showed severe emphysema.  Mass/scarring in the 
left upper lobe was unchanged.  She had severe bullous 
emphysema.  Plan was to continue evaluation for pulmonary 
transplantation. 
 
Riley, Franklin M.D.:  3/19/02 
S/P hospital admission for COPD exacerbation.  She felt she 
was back to baseline.  Appetite was good and she had not 
lost any weight.  She complained of awakening in the AM 
feeling short of breath.  It improved one hour after using 
Serevent and several inhaler treatments.   
 
Serevent switched to Foradil.  Records were faxed to 
transplant center at Mayo Clinic and they were awaiting 
response.  
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Haydn, Drew  7/17/02 
Hannah finally quit smoking on 5/24/02.  She was recently 
hospitalized from 5/25/02- 6/10/02 and was treated in 
standard fashion for COPD exacerbation.  She received non 
invasive ventilation with BiPap.  She underwent placement of 
G tube.  She had feeding tube removed and was home after 
spending several weeks in River City Care Center.  She was 
off Hospice care.   
 
Hannah was not felt to be good candidate for lung 
transplantation due to smoking cessation.  She did however, 
manage to quit smoking for two months and was gaining 
weight.  She needed referral to enroll in structured 
pulmonary rehabilitation program.  She had marked air 
trapping it was doubtful she would be good candidate for 
lung volume reduction surgery because diffusion was so low.  
CT of the chest was scheduled and it would be reviewed 
regarding possibility of volume reduction surgery.  Remeron 
was increased to assist with weight gain and optimization of 
her depression.   
 
Plan was to represent her for lung transplantation in late 
November/early December with the assumption that she 
continued to maintain smoking cessation and gained weight in 
pulmonary rehabilitation.  He was not sure if her genital 
Herpes would be a significant concern given the need for 
immunosupression after lung transplantation.  She was 
encouraged to undergo formal psychiatric evaluation so her 
depression could be completely optimized for 
transplant/reduction surgery evaluation.   
 
Haydn, Drew  9/4/02 
Hannah gained 5 pounds and maintained smoking cessation.  
She was using 3 liters of oxygen 24 hours per day.  She did 
not start pulmonary rehab because the Health South 
Outpatient program did not take her Medicaid insurance.  She 
was scheduled for psychiatric evaluation at Counseling 
Associates later in the month.   
 
It was suspected that lung transplantation was Hannah’s only 
option if she remained off smoking for six months.  Plan was 
to have her seen in the lung transplant clinic at Mayo 
Clinic for a get acquainted visit and to expedite complete 
transplant evaluation.  She was referred for outpatient 
pulmonary rehab at Seminole General Hospital.  CT of the 
chest would be scheduled for January 2003.  
 
Haydn, Drew M.D.:  10/23/02 
Hannah had still not heard from Mayo transplant program.  
She never heard from the Seminole General Rehab Program.  
She was taking Boost 1-2X/day and had maintained smoking 
cessation.  Her Wellbutrin was switched to Prozac at 
Counseling Associates. 
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Dr. Blanford was contacted to expedite her transplant 
evaluation.  She had hypercarbia which was a relative 
contraindication to volume reduction.   She was eligible for 
Medicare in November and would be able to start pulmonary 
rehabilitation at the Health South Advanced Outpatient 
Program. 
 
Haydn, Drew M.D.:  3/24/03 
Seen in December at Mayo by Dr. Blanford.  He noted her 
alpha-1 antirypsin level was normal at 170.  He was 
concerned about her depression. He requested complete 
abstinence from tobacco use and pulmonary rehabilitation was 
also recommended. 
 
Hannah was hospitalized in early February at Orlando 
Regional Medical Cener for pleuritic chest pain and 
shortness of breath.  Evaluation was negative for pulmonary 
embolism. 
 
He received subsequent correspondence from Mayo indicating 
that Hannah had requested the transplant evaluation be put 
on hold.  She admitted that she occasionally ‘‘sneaks a 
cigarette.’’  She had been depressed and felt overwhelmed 
about the financial and other difficulties of pursuing lung 
transplantation.  Realistically, Hannah was concerned that 
she did not have a caregiver.  She felt her son would not be 
a good caregiver due to his ADD and other issues.   
 
Oxygen saturations at rest on four liters averaged 94%.  
Chest x-ray revealed mild kyphosis.  The lungs were 
hyperinflated.  Foradil was added to medication regimen.  
Pulmonary rehabilitation was again encouraged.  He felt that 
without lung transplantation, Hannah’s situation was end-
stage and rather hopeless.  If she decided against lung 
transplantation, it might be appropriate to put her back on 
Hospice.  
 
Haydn, Drew M.D.:  6/4/03 
Hannah was scheduled to start pulmonary rehabilitation next 
week.  She had not smoked since last seen.  She advised that 
she had worked in quality control in a Plastic’s company for 
21 years and up until 1999, she was burning plastic bottles.  
She did not try the Foradil.  Her foster brother, Larry 
Wilson, had relocated from Michigan and was now living with 
her and was willing to be her support person for lung 
transplantation.   
 
Plan was to contact the lung transplant coordinator to 
pursue transplantation and to obtain an Occupational 
Medicine consultation from Dr. Matthew Anderson in 
Jacksonville regarding the potential contribution of 
Polyvinyl Chloride to obstructive lung disease and 
respiratory symptoms.   
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Haydn, Drew M.D.:  8/5/03 
Hannah was hospitalized from 6/24/03 -- 7/3/03 with COPD 
exacerbation.  She responded to non-invasive ventilation 
with BiPap and did not require endotracheal intubation.  She 
gained 4.5 lbs. since last visit.  She was participating in 
home PT 2-3X/week.  She saw Dr. Harrison in the hospital and 
was now seeing Dr. Connors for psychology evaluation.  She 
was scheduled for lung transplant evaluation at Mayo Clinic 
with Dr. Blanford from 8/27 -- 8/29/03.   She reported she 
was concerned about some nodule under her right arm.  She 
did have an area that appeared consistent with hydradenitis 
in the right axilla.   
 
Once home PT was completed, pulmonary rehabilitation was 
suggested.  Hannah wanted to hold off on the occupational 
evaluation.  He would await the transplant evaluation.  
 
FLANDERS IMAGING CO.:  9/7/00 
Whole body PET Scan revealed: 

• Focal linear nodular areas of increased uptake 
bilateral lung apices and left lower lung and 
subcarinal pretraceal region, all with SUV’s of 2 or 
less, suggestive of benign disease.  Lung findings most 
likely represented focal linear nodular scarring and 
fibrosis with severe emphysema.   

• Normal variant muscular uptake sternocleidomastoid 
muscles.  The left mid thoracic paraspinal and right 
lower lumbar psoas (sic) muscles region uptake probably 
related to scoliosis with muscle activity in those 
areas after the injection.   

• Otherwise negative whole body PET scan. 
 
FLORIDA HOSPITAL:  9/25/00 -- 10/7/00 
Presented to ER complaining of increasing shortness of 
breath over last two days.  She was started on oral 
steroids; however, her shortness of breath worsened.  She 
did not respond to treatment in the ER and required 
hospitalization.  Admitting diagnosis was chronic 
obstructive pulmonary disease. 
 
Following admission, her condition deteriorated and she was 
transferred to ICU. She required intubation.  Chest x-ray 
was consistent with COPD.  Psychiatry was consulted for her 
depressed mood and she was diagnosed with severe depression, 
recurrent, severe.  Per her request, she was DNR.  
 
Hannah’s condition improved throughout her hospitalization 
and by discharge was considered to be back at  her baseline.  
She had very severe COPD and was advised to quit smoking.  
She was discharged to home.  Discharge diagnosis: 

• End Stage obstructive pulmonary disease 
• Acute obstructive failure 
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• Chronic depression 
 
ORLANDO REGIONAL MEDICAL CENTER (ORMC):  2/22/02 -- 2/26/02; 
5/25/02 -- 6/10/02;  7/19/02;  2/3/03 -- 2/5/03; 6/23/03; 
6/24/03 
 
ORMC:  2/22/02 --2/26/02 
Admitted for progressive shortness of breath, not responding 
to use of her inhaled bronchodilators.  On admission, she 
was in severe respiratory distress requiring multiple 
nebulized bronchodilators, as well as IV corticosteroids.  
She admitted to expectorating yellow/green sputum for 
several weeks prior to admission.  Chest showed marked 
hyperinflation, diminished breath sounds throughout.  Chest 
x-ray revealed hyperinflation with a left upper lobe nodule 
which was known to be negative by PET scan and for high 
increased metabolic activity.    
 
Hannah had an oxyhemoglobin saturation of 93% on oxygen, two 
liters.  On 2/24/02, she had a theophylline level of 7.7.  
No pathogens were discovered in her sputum.  She responded 
very nicely to a burst of systemic corticosteroids, 
nebulized bronchodilators and an empiric course of 
Levofloxacin.   
 
By discharge, Hannah returned to baseline.  She remained on 
oxygen supplementation, which she was on, on a chronic 
basis.  She was fully ambulatory.  She was discharged to 
home.  Discharge diagnosis: 

• Severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, 
exacerbated 

• Cachexia 
• Depression 

 
ORMC:  5/25/02 -- 6/10/02 
Presented to ER in state of extreme cachexia with weakness 
and shortness of breath and was admitted for further work-
up.  She was found to be extremely malnourished.  She also 
had COPD exacerbation.  She was treated with IV antibiotics, 
aerosol treatments as well as IV steroids with clinical 
improvement.  Initially, she required the assistance of a 
BiPap machine to maintain saturations and to prevent 
intubation.  During her stay, she was evaluated by 
nutritional services, which confirmed that she was in the 
category of malnutrition.  Total parenteral nutrition was 
initiated.  Subsequently, she had a PEG tube placed for 
enteral feedings.  
 
During her hospitalization, she was evaluated by infectious 
disease for what appeared to be herpes simplex lesions over 
the buttock area.  She was started on medication with 
clinical improvement.  Echocardiogram revealed left 
ventricle size and systolic function were good.  The right 
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ventricle appeared normal in size.  There was no evidence of 
pericardial effusion.   
 
Rehabilitation service was also consulted and Dr. Knight 
recommended inpatient rehabilitation services.  Accordingly, 
arrangements were made for Hannah to be admitted to River 
City Care Center.   
 
Hannah was weaned off the IV steroids.  She continued to 
require Prednisone, aerosol treatments with Xopenex 
alternating with Atrovent, Serevent and Flovent inhalers.  
She was also on Magace which improved her appetite 
considerably.   Discharge diagnosis: 

• Severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, 
COPD/emphysema, end stage, oxygen dependent 

• Malnutrition, improved with total parenteral nutrition 
and tube feeding supplementation in addition to regular 
meals.  

 
ORMC:  7/19/02 
CT of the chest was stable.  Previous noted diffuse 
bilateral emphysematous changes were again recognized.  Note 
was made again of scarring within the upper lung fields 
bilaterally associated with calcifications.   
 
ORMC:  2/3/03 - 2/5/03 
Presented to ER with 24 hour history of pleuritic chest pain 
and shortness of breath and was admitted for further 
evaluation to rule out venous thromboembolism.  She was 
started on Solu-Medrol and frequent bronchodilators.  Hannah 
reported she was recently evaluated for a lung transplant at 
Mayo Clinic.  She quit smoking in 5/02.  CT angiogram 
revealed severe centrilobular emphysema, bullous changed in 
the upper lobes and linear cavitation which appeared 
unchanged.  Ventiliation/Perfusion lung scan revealed 
matching ventilation/perfusion defects, consistent with her 
history of COPD.  Scan was consistent with low probability 
for pulmonary embolism.  Chest x-ray revealed chronic 
obstructive pulmonary disease and mild interstitial edema. 
 
By 2/4/03, Hannah was breathing better and returned to 
baseline.  She was discharged to home.   
 
ORMC:  6/23/03 
Chest x-ray revealed diffuse obstructive pulmonary disease, 
stable since last examination on 5/27/02. 
 
ORMC:  6/24/03 
CT of the chest revealed no evidence of pulmonary emboli, 
extensive emphysematous hyperinflation involving both lungs 
and areas of parenchymal scarring within both upper lobes 
which were stable since comparison scan of 2/4/03.  
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HOSPICE OF CENTRAL FLORIDA  4/23/02 -- 5/28/02 
Hannah presented to Hospice of Central Florida with multiple 
respiratory symptoms including shortness of breath and 
cough.  Other symptoms included weakness, poor appetite, 
depression, anxiety, irritability, and occasional 
incontinence of bowel and bladder.  Assistance with ADL’s 
was provided.  Services were discontinued on 5/28/02, at 
which time Hannah was hospitalized for dyspnea.  Hannah 
informed staff that she wanted ‘‘everything’’ possible done 
to prolong her life and signed revocation.  
 
RIVER CITY CARE CENTER:  6/10/02 -- 7/1/02 
Admitted for extended care following hospitalization for 
exacerbation.  She required routine medication 
administration and J-tube site treatment.  She had ADL 
decline related to medical condition.  She had an unsteady 
gait and needed supervision to ambulate with a walker.  Her 
endurance was poor due to shortness of breath.  She required 
supervision with bathing for safety.  She was independent 
with mobility in her room and toileted independently.  
During her admission, her J-tube was removed as it was not 
being utilized.  Hannah made a conscious effort for good 
oral intake.  Oral intake was 100% of all meals and 100% of 
all pulmonary supplements.   
 
At time of discharge, Hannah was able to transfer 
independently and was independent with bed mobility.  She 
was instructed in a home exercise program.  She was 
discharged to home with home health arranged.  Her brother 
was moving in with her to assist with needs.  
 
COUNSELING ASSOCIATES:  7/21/02 -- 8/2/03 
 
Intake Screening:  7/21/02 
Referred by Dr. Haydn.  She reported she was currently 
receiving treatment for depression through M.D.  She 
reported depressed mood, irritability, pain, tearfulness, 
isolation, hopelessness, decreased energy, forgetfulness.  
She stated she was under 80 lbs.; however, gained weight due 
to quitting smoking six weeks earlier.  She reported 
depressed mood since 1995 with steady incline due to medical 
problems.  Diagnostic impression: 
 
AXIS I Major Depressive Disorder, Recurrent, Severe 

w/o Psychiatric Features 
 

AXIS II  Deferred 
 
AXIS III  COPD 
 
AXIS IV  Medical Problems, Financial problems 
 
AXIS V  Current GAF = 45 
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She was referred to outpatient services, as it was the least 
restrictive form of treatment to meet her needs. 
 
Psychodiagnostic Examination:  9/25/02 
Hannah was depressed on and off since 1995 and at different 
times had been on Prozac.  She was medically very sick due 
to a lung condition, emphysema, was in the hospital in June 
and stopped eating.  She was down to 75 lbs.  She now was 24 
lbs. heavier which made her 99 lbs.  She was on oxygen 24 
hours/day since May of 2000.  She reported it all was result 
of working in plastics factory and inhaling toxic fumes.  
She was on waiting list for lung transplantation.  Current 
complaints included depressed mood with irritability, 
decreased energy, decreased motivation, increased 
frustration, helplessness and hopelessness at times as well 
as crying spells.  Diagnosis: 
 
AXIS I Major Depression, Recurrent, Severe 
AXIS II No Diagnosis 
AXIS III Allergy to Ativan 
  Emphysema 
AXIS IV Level of Psychosocial Stressors:  Medical 

Problems, Financial Problems 
AXIS V Global Assessment of Functioning:  45 
 
Hannah was continued on Remeron as prescribed by Dr. Haydn.  
Wellbutrin continued twice daily and Prozac was initiated.  
She continued to treat at Counseling Associates on a near 
monthly basis.   Last medication evaluation on 8/2/03 
indicates she had been off her medications for about a month 
and was really anxious.  She was scheduled to go to Mayo 
Clinic to be evaluated for lung transplant.  Her mood was 
depressed and anxious and affect was blunted.  Wellbutrin 
was increased and Atarax was started.   
 
ORLANDO REGIONAL HOME CARE SERVICES:  7/4/03 -- 9/1/03 
Provided skilled nursing services for nutrition monitoring 
and PT services for instruction in home exercise program, 
therapeutic exercises and gait training.   
 
MAYO CLINIC:  8/29/03 
Evaluation to determine candidacy for lung transplantation.  
Cardiac catheterization revealed normal coronaries and no 
pulmonary hypertension.  CT of the chest revealed severe 
emphysema and evidence of old granulomatous disease.  
Abdominal ultrasound was normal.  Pulmonary function tests 
revealed severe obstructive ventilatory defect.  There was 
no significant improvement after inhaled bronchodilator.  
Lung volumes revealed hyperinflation and air trapping.  The 
diffusing capacity was severely reduced.  Arterial blood 
gases on room air revealed a compensated respiratory 
acidosis and mild hypoxemia.  Tests were consistent with a 
clinical diagnosis of emphysema.  Smoking cessation was 
strongly recommended. Echocardiogram revealed normal left 
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ventricular systolic function, normal right ventricular 
systolic function, mild to moderate aortic regurgitation.  
IV injection of saline showed no evidence of intracardiac or 
intrapulmonary shunting.  
 
Records Reviewed: 
Flanders Imaging Co.:  9/7/00 
Drs. Becker and Moldin:  1/8/96; 5/23/03  
Carr, Arnold M.D.:  1/8/96 
Orlando Regional Medical Center:  2/22/02 -- 2/26/02; 5/25/02 
-- 6/10/02; 7/19/02;  2/3/03 -- 2/5/03; 6/23/03; 6/24/03 
Orlando Regional Home Care Services:  7/4/03 -- 9/1/03 
Counseling Associates:  7/21/02 -- 8/2/03 
Florida Hospital: 9/25/00 -- 10/7/00 
Riley, Franklin M.D/Haydn, Drew M.D.:    2/7/00 -- 8/5/03 
Mayo Clinic:  8/29/03 
River City Care Center: 6/10/02 -- 7/1/02 
Advanced Imaging, Inc.:  1/18/00 -- 10/18/01 
Hospice of Central Florida:  4/23/02 -- 5/28/02 
 
 

Activities Of Daily Living 
 

Sleep Pattern 
 

Arises:  9:00am 
Retires:  11:00pm 
Average Hours Sleep/24 Hours:  10 hours. 
Sleep Difficulties:  None.   
 
 

Independence In 
 

Dressing:  Yes, but it takes ‘‘everything out of me. It is 
hard just to change my shirt; an effort to change clothes.’’ 
 
Housework:  Not able to do housework.   
Update 5/12/03:  Same 
Update 5/24/04:  Unable to perform 
 
Cooking:  Can prepare some quick, easy, small meals.  
Update 5/12/03: Can only microwave food  
Update 5/24/04:  Unable 
 
Laundry:  She is unable to do this.  She tries to do some, 
but needs help.  Update 5/12/03: Same  
Update 5/24/04:  Unable 
 
Yard Work:  Not functional.   
Update 5/12/03:  Same  
Update 5/24/04:  Unable 
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Social Activities 
 

Organizations Pre/Post:  Hannah was involved in her son’s 
Little League and soccer activities. 
Volunteer Work Pre/Post:  No, primarily worked and 
participated in activities with her son. 
Socialization Pre/Post:  Hannah reports that she feels 
socially isolated. 
Hobbies (Present):  Television. 
Hobbies (Previous):  Garage sales, collecting antiques. 
 
 

Personal Habits 
 
Smoking:  Has not smoked since her original hospitalization.  
Previous was one pack per day.  Smoke free since 5/2002 (at 
time of the initial evaluation).  
 
Alcohol:  No.  
Update 5/24/04:  No. 
 
Drugs: No.  
Update 5/24/04:  No. 
 
History of Abuse and/or Treatment Programs:  None. 
 
 

Socioeconomic Status 
 

Spouse:  Divorced 20 years. 
Children:  One son; age 19 (at the time of the initial 
evaluation). 
Number in Residence:  Three - her brother lives with her as 
well (age 56). 
Type of Residence:  One story rental home. 
 
 

Income 
 

S.S.D.I.:  $1083/month 
Medicaid:  Yes 
Medicare:  Began receiving Medicare November 01, 2002  
 
Update 5/12/03:  Larry, her brother, contributes $800/month. 
Update 5/24/04:  She is allotted $35/month for personal 
expenditures; otherwise, all of her funding from SSDI goes 
to the nursing home. 
 
 

Other Agency Involvement 
 

State Vocational Rehabilitation:  No. 
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Update 5/24/04:  No. 
 
State Employment Services:  No. 
Update 5/24/04:  No. 
 
Rehabilitation Nurse:  No. 
Update 5/24/04:  No. 
 
Other Agency:  No . 
Update 5/24/04:  No. 
 
Felony Convictions? No . 
Update 5/24/04:  No. 
 
 

Education & Training 
 

Highest Grade Completed:  11th completed.  No GED. 
Last School Attended:   
Trade/Tech Training:   
Apprenticeship/OJT:  Plastics company work. 
Other Education:   
Literacy:  Yes. 
 
 

Military Experience 
 
Branch:  N/A 
 
 

Employment History 
 

Released to Return to Work:  Not been released. 
Work History Since Injury:  Not worked since leaving 
Plastics, Inc. 
 
Employer:  Plastics, Inc.; City/State:  Orlando 
Position:  Quality Control 
Start Date:  1979; End Date:  11/2000; Schedule:  Full-time 
Length:  21 years; Wage:  $10+/hour.  (Almost $11) 
Duties:  Worked in the Baldwin room, inspections. 
Reason for Leaving:  Illness 
 
Employer:  AM Grocery; City/State:  Orlando 
Position:  Cashier 
Start Date:  1974; End Date:  1976  
Length:  2 years 
Reason for Leaving:  Company went out of business. 
 
Other Work Experience:  She had planned to continue working 
through age 65, or as long as possible. 
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Observations 
 

Orientation:  Alert and Oriented 
Stream of Thought:  Clear and Rational 
Approach Toward Evaluation:  Good 
Attitudes/Insight:  Good 
Appearance:  Thin, friendly but obviously disabled, with O2 
in use. 
 
 

Conclusions: 
 

Careful consideration has been given to all of the medical, 
psychosocial, and rehabilitation/mental health counseling 
data contained within this file and my report.  Hannah 
remains significantly disabled secondary to the pulmonary 
disability and subsequent complications.  Hannah is 
nonfunctional for independent living skills, and it is 
anticipated that Hannah will remain very dependent 
throughout the remainder of her life. 
 
Hannah is in the final stages of COPD -- Chronic Obstructive 
Pulmonary Disease, with Emphysema and Asthma.  As such, she 
has significant pulmonary damage regarding the lung system 
and its blood flow.  COPD is a disease of the airways with 
slow progression, which exhibits continuing loss of lung 
function.  COPD includes chronic bronchitis, chronic 
obstructive bronchitis, emphysema, or a mixture of these 
diseases.  Symptoms of COPD vary from chronic cough and 
phlegm production to acute shortness of breath.  There are 
no identified cures for COPD, and treatment is usually 
designed to alleviate symptoms, provide energy saving 
devices and programs, and enhance quality of life.  Second 
only to difficult breathing, fatigue is the most common 
symptom limiting function in COPD.  As such, she is required 
to use assistive devices appropriately as needed to conserve 
her energy.  Specific home modifications are typically not 
required, but assistive devices such as small ladders, long 
handles with specific hooks, bathtub/shower handles and 
other items are helpful in reducing energy expenditures. 
(VA/Department of Defense Clinical Practice Guideline for 
COPD). 
 
It is important to note that supplemental Oxygen assures a 
near normal level of Oxygen in the blood which keeps all of 
her organs and muscles functioning adequately, but it may or 
may not make actual breathing easier.  (VA/Department of 
Defense Clinical Practice Guideline for COPD).  An exercise 
program is usually recommended for pulmonary impairments, to 
recondition the pulmonary musculature, however, in her 
situation, an exercise program is contraindicated due to the 
energy required to accomplish this.   
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Home respiratory therapy services, when needed, are an 
important part of a thorough care plan.  These services can 
go a long way to help avoid repeated hospital visits through 
the establishment of plans of care and disease management 
programs.  These include patient education programs on the 
disease, treatment and equipment available, including proper 
use of medications, and close follow-up to ensure the 
recommended program is being followed to help reduce 
complications and hospitalizations.  Therefore, provision 
for intensive Case Management has been outlined in the Life 
Care Plan. 
 
As depression is common in individuals with a chronic 
illness, it is necessary she receive adequate supportive 
services in the form of a therapist or counselor, so that 
her depression can remain at a functional level.  Difficulty 
breathing can cause anxiety and emotional disruption, which 
in turn increases physical fatigue, increasing difficulty 
breathing.  The Life Care Plan outlines a program of 
supportive intervention.  These interventions will also 
include end-of-life decision making services.   
 
Hannah will also require the services of a Registered 
Dietician and nutritional supplements due to her underweight 
status. 
 
Vaccinations for preventative health issues will be 
essential, as will patient education.  Influenza and 
pneumococcal vaccinations have been shown to decrease 
morbidity in COPD patients.  (VA/Department of Defense 
Clinical Practice Guideline for COPD). 
 
The Life Care Plan outlines all of her needs dictated by the 
onset of disability throughout her life expectancy.  Two 
options are discussed within the Life Care Plan.  One is for 
home care, to allow Hannah to live in her own home with 
supportive services in place.  The second option considers 
her remaining in an Assisted Living Facility/Nursing Home, 
where her daily living activities are accomplished for her, 
and she can remain appropriately supervised by medical 
personnel. 
 
A Vocational Worksheet, attached as Appendix B, outlines 
Hannah's capacity to earn pre-injury as compared to her 
capacity to earn post-injury, along with related vocational 
issues. 
 
After you have had an opportunity to review this narrative 
report and the attached appendices, please do not hesitate 
to contact me should you have further questions. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
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Paul M. Deutsch, Ph.D, CRC, CCM, CLCP, FIALCP 
Licensed Mental Health Counselor, (FL MH#0000117) 
PAUL M. DEUTSCH & ASSOCIATES, P.A. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: Appendix A - Life Care Plan 
   Appendix B - Vocational Worksheet  
 
Sources:   
• Respiratory Therapy, as cited in Continuing Care, 

September/October 2002; Hanley, Mark S., Tempe, AZ, 02 
Science. 

• A/Department of Defense Clinical Practice Guideline for 
COPD 


